

Brigham Young University BYU ScholarsArchive

All Theses and Dissertations

2007-12-07

# Effects of Endurance Training on the AMPK Response to Exercise.

David Gerald Chesser Brigham Young University - Provo

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd Part of the <u>Cell and Developmental Biology Commons</u>, and the <u>Physiology Commons</u>

#### BYU ScholarsArchive Citation

Chesser, David Gerald, "Effects of Endurance Training on the AMPK Response to Exercise." (2007). *All Theses and Dissertations*. 1566. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd/1566

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact scholarsarchive@byu.edu, ellen\_amatangelo@byu.edu.

### EFFECTS OF ENDURANCE TRAINING ON THE AMPK RESPONSE TO EXERCISE

by

David G. Chesser

A thesis submitted to the faculty of

Brigham Young University

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Department of Physiology and Developmental Biology

Brigham Young University

December 2007

#### BRIGHAM YOUNG UNIVERSITY

#### GRADUATE COMMITTEE APPROVAL

of a thesis submitted by

David G. Chesser

This thesis has been read by each member of the following graduate committee and by majority vote has been found to be satisfactory.

Date

William W. Winder, Chair

Date

Allan M. Judd

Date

Allen C. Parcell

#### BRIGHAM YOUNG UNIVERSITY

As chair of the candidate's graduate committee, I have read the thesis of David G. Chesser in its final form and have found that (1) its format, citations, and bibliographical style are consistent and acceptable and fulfill university and department style requirements; (2) its illustrative materials including figures, tables, and charts are in place; and (3) the final manuscript is satisfactory to the graduate committee and is ready for submission to the university library.

Date

William W. Winder Chair, Graduate Committee

Accepted for the Department

Dixon J. Woodbury Graduate Coordinator

Accepted for the College

Rodney J. Brown Dean, College of Life Sciences

#### ABSTRACT

# EFFECTS OF ENDURANCE TRAINING ON THE AMPK RESPONSE TO EXERCISE

David G. Chesser

Department of Physiology and Developmental Biology Master of Science

Activation of AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) results in the upregulation of several intracellular systems which help to prepare a cell for a high energy challenge. The magnitude of the AMPK response to a 10 min bout of exercise has been found to decrease in red quadriceps (RQ) following training, while putative AMPK roles seem to be maintained; specifically, the biogenesis of mitochondria and higher levels of hexokinase II and glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4). If the AMPK response to exercise is responsible in part for these adaptations, how can they be maintained if the AMPK response is attenuated? The purpose of this study was to determine whether phosphorylation of AMPK in RQ increases during 2-hr training bouts after rats have trained for 8 wks. Male Sprague-Dawley rats ran up to 30 m/min up a 15% grade, 2 hr/day for 8 wks. On the final bout of exercise, trained rats ran for 0 (TRC), 30 (TR1), or 120 min (TR2) up a 15% grade at 30 m/min. Red quadriceps (RQ), soleus, and white quadriceps (WQ) were immediately collected and frozen for analysis. Citrate synthase activity increased in RQ ( $79 \pm 3$  vs.  $37 \pm 4$  µmol/g/min) and soleus ( $64 \pm 4$  vs.  $35 \pm 2 \mu mol/g/min$ ) but not in WQ compared to non-trained controls. In trained rats, maximal increases in T-172 phosphorylation of AMPK occurred after 30 min of exercise (relative values =  $1.29 \pm 0.06$  vs.  $1.00 \pm 0.06$ ). AMPK phosphorylation did not change significantly in trained rats that ran for 2 hrs  $(1.31 \pm$ 0.09) compared to rats that ran for 30 min. Similarly, maximal increases in AMPK activity in trained rats occurred after 30 min of exercise (pmoles/min/mg =  $2.67 \pm .05$ vs.  $1.09 \pm .41$ ) and AMPK activity did not change significantly in trained rats that ran for 2 hrs  $(2.79 \pm .17)$  compared to rats that ran for 30 min. Previous studies demonstrated a 2–3 fold increase in AMPK activity in non-trained rats after 30 min of exercise at lower work rates. These results demonstrate that the AMPK response to exercise is attenuated even after two-hr bouts of exercise. This implies that the increase in mitochondrial oxidative enzymes, GLUT4, and hexokinase II may be maintained by signals other than the AMPK signaling system. The CREB signaling pathway is one such system. Western analysis of phospho-CREB (Ser133) showed a statistically significant increase in phospho-CREB content in trained rats relative to control. No change in phospho-CREB protein expression was observed between TRC, TR1, and TR2 rats. Significant increases of muscle phospho-CREB content in TRC relative to untrained rats suggest that CREB remains phosphorylated in trained rats even after 24 hrs of rest. Accordingly, chronically increased phospho-CREB in muscle of trained rats relative to controls may explain in part how increased levels of mitochondria are maintained in the face of reduced AMPK response. Alternatively, the attenuated AMPK response may still be above the threshold required for inducing adaptations to endurance training.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank Dr. Winder for allowing me work in his lab, for showing patience with me as I learned laboratory techniques, and for always being willing to help and trust me throughout the years and throughout this project. I thank Dr. Eric Taylor for his expert guidance in various laboratory protocols and for helping me get started in the lab. I thank Dr. David Thomson for teaching me new and useful laboratory techniques and for being a reliable source of knowledge whenever I needed him. I thank my committee, and other colleagues in the lab that have been a tremendous help to me. I thank my wife for being such a strong support throughout this entire process. Finally, I acknowledge with much gratitude that this research was made possible by grants (AR41438, AR051928) from NIAMS of the National Institutes of Health.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### PROSPECTUS OF THESIS

Introduction	1
AMPK	2
AMPK Activation	3
Function of AMPK with Exercise/Training	4
AMPKK and Exercise/Training	5
Proposal	6
Training Protocol & Anticipated Experiments	7
Methods	12
Estimated Costs	19
References	20

# THESIS: EFFECTS OF ENDURANCE TRAINING ON THE AMPK RESPONSE TO EXERCISE

Abstract	28
Introduction	30
Materials and Methods	33
Results	38
Discussion	40
References	46
Figure Legends	55
Figures	58
Curriculum Vitae	67

#### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1	58
Figure 2	59
Figure 3	60
Figure 4	61
Figure 5	62
Figure 6	63
Figure 7	64
Figure 8	65
Figure 9	66

#### PROSPECTUS

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) acts as a metabolic master switch regulating several intracellular systems including the cellular uptake of glucose, the  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acids and the biogenesis of glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) and mitochondria (1, 2, 4, 5, 36). The energy-sensing capability of AMPK can be attributed to its ability to detect and react to fluctuations in the AMP:ATP ratio that take place during rest and exercise (muscle stimulation). During muscle contraction AMP increases while ATP decreases, which changes AMPK into a good substrate for activation via an upstream kinase, AMPKK. AMPKK is a complex of three proteins, STE-related adaptor (STRAD), mouse protein 25 (MO25), and LKB1 (a serine/threonine kinase). During a bout of exercise, muscle AMPK activity increases in response to metabolic stress brought about by an extreme cellular demand for ATP. This AMPK response to exercise has been found to notably decrease following training while putative AMPK roles seem to be maintained such as GLUT4 and mitochondrial biogenesis (3). One possible explanation for the attenuating effects of training on the AMPK response to exercise is that perhaps the immediate metabolic stress felt by a trained muscle cell during stimulation has been reduced due to the increase in GLUT4, blood supply, mitochondria and other adaptations that the endurance training itself induced upon the cell. This condition would bring about a delayed AMPK response to the exercise bout until the metabolic stress equates to that of an untrained cell. It has already been found that high-intensity work rates are needed for AMPK activation (6, 7, 8, 9). We hypothesize that these necessary high-

intensity conditions for AMPK activation will need to increase higher still with training. This study will investigate the effects that endurance training has on the AMPK response to exercise and its effects on other enzymes that take on key metabolic roles as well. This will include a comparative study that will examine the AMPK response to exercise at different stages of the final exercise bout following training. The foremost health related impact we hope to receive from this study includes the substantiation of an AMPK role in long-term exercise-induced adaptation mechanisms which may perhaps lead to improvements in certain metabolic aberrations in metabolic diseases.

#### AMPK

The heterotrimeric protein AMPK is composed of  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  subunits. Each of these three subunits takes on a specific role for both the stability and activity of AMPK (11). The  $\gamma$  subunit includes four particular cystathione beta synthase (CBS) domains giving AMPK its ability to sensitively detect shifts in the AMP:ATP ratio. The four CBS domains create two binding sites for AMP commonly referred to as Bateman domains. Binding of one AMP to a Bateman domain cooperatively increases the binding affinity of the second AMP to the other Bateman domain (49). As AMP binds both Bateman domains the  $\gamma$  subunit undergoes a conformational change which exposes the catalytic domain found on the  $\alpha$  subunit. It is in the activation loop of the catalytic domain where AMPK becomes activated when phosphorylation takes place at threonine-172 by an upstream AMPK kinase (AMPKK) (19). The  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  subunits can also be found in different isoforms:  $\alpha$ 1 or  $\alpha$ 2,  $\beta$ 1 or  $\beta$ 2, and  $\gamma$ 1,  $\gamma$ 2,  $\gamma$ 3.

Although the most common isoforms expressed in most cells are the  $\alpha 1$ ,  $\beta 1$ , and  $\gamma 1$  isoforms, it has been demonstrated that the  $\alpha 2$ ,  $\beta 2$ ,  $\gamma 2$ , and  $\gamma 3$  isoforms are also expressed in cardiac and skeletal muscle (11, 12, 13).

#### **AMPK ACTIVATION**

Triggering the activation of AMPK can be carried out provided that two conditions are met. First, the  $\gamma$  subunit of AMPK must undergo a conformational change so as to expose the active site (Thr-172) on the  $\alpha$  subunit. The conformational change of the  $\gamma$  subunit of AMPK can be accomplished by an increase in [AMP]. Increased concentrations of AMP will give rise to the conformational change on the  $\gamma$ subunit of AMPK as two AMP bind the two Bateman domains located on that subunit. It is this conformational change brought about by increased concentrations of AMP that exposes the active site (Thr-172) on the  $\alpha$  subunit. This critical role of AMP is further substantiated in experiments that demonstrate AMPK activation via an AMP analogue 5-amino-4-imidazolecarboxamide ribotide (ZMP) which is derived from 5amino-4-imidazolecarboxamide riboside (AICAR) (14, 15, 16, 17). The second condition that must be met is the phosphorylation and consequent activation of AMPK on its activation loop at Thr-172 of the  $\alpha$  subunit brought about by an upstream kinase (AMPKK) (19, 20). The complex formed between LKB1 (STK 11), mouse protein 25 (MO25), and the pseudokinase STE-related adaptor protein (STRAD) has of late been identified as the major upstream kinase responsible for phosphorylation of AMPK on its activation loop at Thr-172 (21, 22, 23). AMP also makes AMPK a poorer substrate for phosphatases (19, 20, 24).

Muscle contraction can provide the conditions mentioned above needed for AMPK activation (25). As muscles contract, ATP is hydrolyzed, forming ADP. ADP then helps to replenish cellular ATP by donating a phosphate group to another ADP, forming an ATP and an AMP. As more AMP is produced during muscle contraction, the AMP:ATP ratio dramatically increases, leading to the allosteric activation of AMPK (10, 26, 27). This fact is further authenticated with studies, such as those sited above, that used electrical stimuli as a means to contract muscle to facilitate AMPK activation (1, 6, 18, 28, 29).

#### FUNCTION OF AMPK WITH EXERCISE/TRAINING

Many biochemical adaptations of skeletal tissue take place in response to endurance training [increased mitochondrial biogenesis and capacity (31, 32), increased muscle glycogen (37), and an increase in factors which specialize in glucose uptake in cells such as GLUT4 and Hexokinase II (33, 35, 37) are thought to be mediated in part by AMPK when it is activated (2, 34). Additionally, recent discoveries can conceivably suggest a direct AMPK role in increasing blood supply to exercised/trained muscle cells by stimulating and stabilizing both vasculogenesis and angiogenesis (30). Taken together, these adaptations most likely transpire as a result of both temporary and maintained increases in AMPK activity brought about by increases in the AMP:ATP ratio during single bouts of exercise and long-term training.

During a single acute exercise bout, AMPK takes on immediate roles to allow the contracting muscle cells adapt to the energy challenges taking place by inducing GLUT4 translocation to the plasma membrane (28, 40, 41, 42) allowing for increased

glucose uptake. It has also been found that AMPK can help stimulate glycolysis in heart muscle (50). If exercise bouts continue through a long-term training regimen, AMPK and other signals will increase mitochondrial oxidative proteins, thus increasing capacity to produce ATP. AMPK accomplishes this transition to the oxidative mode of metabolism by upregulating and activating enzymes that are known to be involved (either directly or indirectly) in the oxidation of glucose and fatty-acids such as GLUT4, hexokinase II, PPARalpha, PGC-1, UCP-3, cytochrome C and TFAM, just to name a few (2, 35, 37, 38, 39, 43).

#### AMPKK AND EXERCISE/TRAINING

AMPK activity increases with exercise and the LKB1/MO25/STRAD complex is considered to be the major upstream AMPKK of the 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase phosphorylating the  $\alpha$  subunit of AMPK at Thr-172 (19, 20, 21, 22). This fact is puzzling considering that although LKB1 protein abundance has been shown to increase in skeletal tissue with endurance training, AMPKK and AMPK activities have been shown to decrease with endurance training in both trained and untrained tissue (18, 29, 45, 46). Currently, the activity of AMPKK immediately following a 2hr bout of exercise of an endurance trained rat is unclear. It is possible that there exists a direct link between the observed decrease in AMPKK activity in endurance trained skeletal muscle and the apparent decrease in the AMPK response to exercise with endurance training. AMPKK activity assays will be run to assess this possibility following training.

#### PROPOSAL

A seemingly paradoxical role of AMPK occurs when we take a closer look at the energy-sensing enzyme in relation to exercise and long-term training. Long-term endurance training triggers increases in muscle oxidative metabolic enzymes and increases in GLUT-4, mitochondrial size and quantity, and an increased capacity for oxidation of fatty acids; however, Winder et al. reported in 2002 that despite observing these increased oxidative biochemical adaptations to long-term endurance training (similar to those mentioned above), the AMPK response (activation of AMPK with the onset of exercise) to acute bouts of exercise decreased in red quadriceps (RQ) with training (3 – see Fig.1). Conversely, the study did not observe the same results in white quadriceps (WQ) and soleus (SOL) muscles that they did in RQ. The trained rats used for that endurance study ran on treadmills 5 days/wk in two 1-h sessions, morning and afternoon. The rats were also running up to 31m/min (grade 15%). Finally, following training, the rats were sacrificed either at rest or following 10 min. of exercise.

Because the AMPK response to exercise decreases with increased training duration, many questions arise that would challenge the AMPK role with respect to biochemical adaptations to exercise and endurance training. If the AMPK response to exercise is responsible in part for biochemical adaptations to training, how then can these adaptations to training be maintained if the AMPK response to exercise is being attenuated with training? It is hypothesized that in endurance trained rats, the increase in AMPK during each bout of exercise will be delayed as a result of the increase in mitochondrial oxidative enzymes. Therefore, we will run trained rats for a longer

duration (up to a 2-h bout of exercise) in order to determine if AMPK is activated late in the course of prolonged training bouts. Rats will be killed at rest and after running 30 min and 120 min. By doing this we hope to observe and capture the 5'-AMPactivated protein kinase (AMPK) in its now active state in RQ following a high intensity long-term training procedure.

#### **TRAINING PROTOCOL & ANTICIPATED EXPERIMENTS**

1) Rat Training Protocol & Tissue Homogenization- All rats will be trained appropriately according to the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Brigham Young University. 30 male Sprague-Dawley rats (Sasco, Wilmington, MA) will be housed in a reasonably quiet, temperature controlled (21-22°C) room that cycles daily with a 12-h light and 12-h dark period. Rats will be kept in Institutional Animal Care and Use approved rodent shoebox compartments (two rats per compartment) with a metal grill top to allow for ventilation. Rodent bedding will be replaced in each shoebox up to two times a week and all rats will be weighed every week to keep a log of rat growth rate. Rats will be fed standard rat chow (Harlan Teklad rodent diet) and given water to drink ad libitum. Trained rats will be given 30 g of rat chow the night before they are killed to help measure blood glucose levels. 20 randomly assigned rats will run on a motor-driven rodent treadmill up a 15% grade 5 days/wk for 8-10 weeks in a temperature controlled room (16-17°C). Initially, the rats will run for 35-m the first day up a 5% grade at 16 m/min. Exercise bout

intensity will increase daily until the rats eventually progress to a single 120-m bout of exercise on a 15% grade at 32 m/min. Rat training at this point will be maintained for 4 more weeks. After 8-10 weeks, blood and tissue samples (left/right gastrocnemius, left/right red/white quadriceps, left/right Soleus, Liver and Heart) will be collected from trained rats anesthetized either at rest or immediately following a 30-m or 2-h bout of exercise by intravenous (jugular catheter) injection of pentobarbital sodium. The catheters will have been placed in the jugular veins (fastened tightly with sterilized string) of trained rats anesthetized with Isoflurane, USP (liquid for inhalation) 3 days prior to sacrifice. Once extracted, tissues will be compress frozen with metal tongs at liquid nitrogen temperature (appx. -196°C), wrapped immediately in labeled aluminum foil and then placed in a container filled with liquid nitrogen until they are stored later in an temperature ultra-low temperature (-90°C) freezer. Untrained rats will be anesthetized with pentobarbital sodium (50mg/kg body wt) and tissues (right red/white Quadriceps and right Soleus) will be extracted and clamp frozen at liquid nitrogen temperature. Untrained tissues will be used as a control to compare with trained tissues for proteins such as p-eEF2K, p-GS, p-IRS-1, p-TSC2, p-ACC hexokinase, cytochrome C, FAT/CD36, GLUT4, AMPK, ACC, PGC-1, MO25, STRAD, LKB1, AS160 and TFAM. Citrate synthase activity will be measured and used to confirm a training effect in the trained rats. All tissues will be ground with a mortar and pestle at liquid nitrogen temperature and then homogenized in a homogenization buffer

containing 250 mM mannitol, 50 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM NaF, 5 mM NaPPi, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, and 1% triton all at a pH of 7.4. Dithiothreitol (DTT) (1 mM), 1 mM Benzamidine, 1µg/ml soybean trypsin inhibitor, and .5 mM AEBSF are added just prior to homogenization. The final concentration of the tissue in the homogenization buffer solution will be a 9 factor dilution (1 g muscle powder / 9 ml buffer). Approximately 300 µl of raw homogenate will be taken from the homogenate and the rest will then be centrifuged at 2100 rpm for 20-min at 4°C. Post-centrifugation, supernatant from the homogenate will be immediately taken from the tubes and aliquots will be dispensed into 1500 µl Eppendorf tubes.

2) Western Blots- Blots from trained rats will be performed on p-eEF2K, p-GS, p-IRS-1, p-TSC2, p-ACC GLUT4, AMPK, phospho-AMPK, ACC, PGC-1, cytochrome C, MO25, STRAD, LKB1, AS160, TFAM, FAT/CD36 and Hexokinase. From untrained rats we will run western blots for hexokinase, GLUT4 and citrate synthase. By looking at the abundances of these enzymes relative in the skeletal muscles at a range of different stages in the exercise training we will help elucidate the regulation of AMPK during a long-term exercise training protocol. Many of the other enzymes listed above, which also take on key roles for metabolic adaptations in muscle cells, have never been looked at immediately following a 2-h high-intensity exercise bout following an endurance training protocol.

- 3) Citrate Synthase Assay- Citrate synthase catalyzes the reaction between oxaloacetate, Acetyl-CoA and water to form citrate and can be used as a quantitative enzyme marker for the presence of mitochondria in trained muscle tissue. In this assay we will be able to confirm our rats were trained by measuring the citrate synthase activity. Citrate synthase activity in trained rats, when compared to untrained rats, will be significantly higher if in fact the rats are trained.
- 4) Lactate Assay- Formation of lactate in muscle cells is in part due to the enzyme lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) and rate of formation increases when the muscle cell cannot meet energy demands via aerobic respiration. Measuring the concentration of lactate in both muscle tissue and the blood will be able to tell us about the oxidative capacity of the tissue which we anticipate to be higher with the trained rats.
- 5) Glycogen Assay- Both liver and muscle cells contain stores of glycogen granules in their cytosol. Liver cells are unique because they carry the highest concentration of glycogen out of all of the tissues in the body and they have the ability to break down their glycogen stores into glucose molecules, which can be passed into the blood stream for use by other tissues that need them. Muscle cells do not have the ability to pass glucose directly into the blood stream, suggesting that their glycogen stores are intended as an immediate reserve source of glucose. Measuring levels of muscle glycogen concentration in our trained rats will tell us how much glycogen the trained rats are storing in muscle, and it will also help confirm

that muscle cells were utilizing the oxidative mode to metabolism later on in the exercise bouts.

- 6) AMPKK Activity Assay- One of the main objectives of this research is to capture AMPK in its activated state immediately following a 2-h high intensity exercise bout following training. Measuring AMPKK activity in this assay will be essential in confirming a possible link between the apparent reduction in the AMPK response to exercise following highintensity endurance training. Alternatively, if in other experiments we observe an increased AMPK response to exercise immediately following an intense exercise bout, then we would also expect an increase in AMPKK activity. In addition, AMPKK activity will be measured from muscle homogenates taken at different stages of the final high-intensity exercise bout to observe the regulatory behavior of AMPKK activity during exercise.
- 7) AMPK Activity Assay- Measuring the activity of AMPK following training is the main experiment underlying the purposes of this study. Measuring p-AMPK via western blot will not be enough to know for certain just how active AMPK is following training. AMPK activity will be measured from trained muscle homogenates taken at different stages of the final high-intensity exercise bout to observe any fluctuations in AMPK activity in response to the exercise. If AMPK activation is delayed due to the physiological adaptations present in the contracting muscle, then we should observe an increase in AMPK activity in trained rats ran for the full

2 hrs on the final day of training (if at all) relative to the trained rats ran for30 min or those trained rats that did not run at all on the final day.

#### **METHODS**

1) Western Blot- Samples (raw homogenate / supernatant) are mixed with 1 X loading buffer that has been heated to 50°C for appx. 5-m. The samples are then loaded into wells of an appropriate percent Tris-HCl, ready-made Criterion® gel. The proteins in the sample are then separated via SDS-PAGE for appx. 45-m at 200 V or until optimal separation is observed. Immediately after electrophoresis, gels are rinsed in Transfer Bx (4°C) and properly placed in a protein transfer sandwich (fiber paper, filter paper, gel, PVDF membrane, filter paper, fiber paper). Proteins will then be transferred to PVDF membrane in mixing temperature controlled (4°C) Transfer Bx for 1-h at 100 V. Blocking solution (1.25 non-fat dried milk / 25 ml PBST) is prepared (pH 7.6) while transferring is taking place. Immediately following transfer, membranes are stained with PONCEAU to confirm a successful transfer, washed and then allowed to incubate in blocking solution for 1 hr at room temperature. While blocking is taking place the correct primary antibody is prepared. After blocking, the membrane is washed for 30-m with PBST and PBS and then the membrane is incubated overnight with the primary antibody at 4°C. The next day the membrane is washed for 30-m with PBST and PBS and then allowed to incubate for one more hour with the correct secondary antibody with a

Horseradish Peroxidase (HRP) tag. Immediately following incubation, the membrane is washed one last time for 30-m with PBST and PBS. The membrane is then exposed for 1-m to a hydrolytic detecting solution (ECL) which will react with HRP and produce light on the membrane. Last of all, the membrane is quickly exposed to developing film in a dark room for the necessary time and the film is then developed, revealing the blot pattern. All blots will be summarized on blot reports and significance will be calculated.

2) **AMPKK Activity Assay-** The two-step process of the standard AMPKK activity assay includes the phosphorylation of AMPK and then the subsequent phosphorylation of AMARA peptide by phospho-AMPK (45, 48). In this assay we will be using the bacterially expressed heterotrimeric r-AMPK (recombinant AMPK) in the  $\alpha 2\beta 2\gamma 2$  isoform as the AMPKK substrate. We will be able to measure activation of the r-AMPK substrate through the incorporation of a radioactive phosphate group (<sup>32</sup>P) from ATP into the AMARA peptide serving as the AMPK substrate (19). Tissue homogenates will be diluted 1:1 (vol/vol) in AMPK storage buffer and then 2 µl will be incubated with r-AMPK in 4 µl AMPKK assay buffer for 20-m. 15  $\mu$ l of phosphorylation buffer will then be added, and the reaction will end by spotting 1-cm<sup>2</sup> pieces of pre-cut P81 filter paper (Whatman, Tewksbury, MA) with 15 ul of the final reaction mixture after 10-m. Finally, the filter papers will be washed 6 times in stirring 100 ml 1% phosphoric acid. The

phosphoric acid will be neutralized with Sodium Bicarbonate while the Whatman papers are rinsed with acetone and allowed to dry. After the papers are dry they will be placed in 3 ml of Ecolite (ICN, Irvine, CA) and then counted for 1-m on a scintillation counter.

- 3) Muscle Glycogen Assay- Frozen tissue samples will be ground to powder under liquid nitrogen with a mortar and pestle. 100 mg of ground tissue will be weighed out and incubated for 30-m in 0.5 ml cold 30% KOH with a marble cap. After 30-m the muscle mixture will be neutralized with 10.7 M acetic acid (~.55 ml). Once neutralized, 0.1 ml of mixture will be transferred to a 12 X 75 mm tube containing 0.9 ml amyloglucosidase buffer, capped and then incubated for 1-h at 55°C. Tubes are then centrifuged for 10-m prior to 0.1 ml being transferred to a cuvette containing 0.88 ml reaction buffer for an absorbance reading. Absorbance is read at an O.D. of 340 nm on a spectrophotometer. 15-m after the first readings, a final absorbance reading is measured with the addition of 0.02 ml G6PDH and HK enzyme mixture that has been mixed by inversion. From the O.D. results we will then be able to calculate µmoles glucose (from glycogen)/g tissue.
- Citrate Synthase Assay- This is a comparative assay using two different amounts of the homogenate to assess linearity with the amount of enzyme. In general, a cuvette is filled with 0.60 ml 100 mM Tris (pH 8.0), 0.10 ml 3.0 mM Acetyl-CoA, 0.10 ml 1.0 mM DTNB, and 0.10 ml diluted red quadriceps homogenate. The cuvette is then covered with parafilm, mixed

by inversion several times and then placed in a thermostated ( $30^{\circ}$  C) chamber of the spectrophotometer for 7-m. The change in O.D. is then recorded for 2-m at 30-s intervals at 412 m $\Phi$ . The reaction is started by adding 0.10 ml of 5 mM oxaloacetate and then mixed by inversion several times. This reaction mixture is then placed into the spectrophotometer to record the O.D. change over 3-m at 30-s intervals. Citrate synthase levels can then be calculated from the O.D. fluctuations observed on the spectrophotometer.

5) Muscle Lactate Assay- Like the muscle glycogen assay I will weigh out 100 mg muscle powder and add it to a cold homogenizing tube with 1 ml 6% PCA solution. The mixture is homogenized and centrifuged, and then 0.8 ml is added to a 12 x 75 mm tube. The resulting solution is neutralized to pH ~7 by adding approximately 0.35 ml 2 M KOH, 0.4 M KCl and 0.4 M imidazole. The solution is then centrifuged and frozen, and the supernatant is saved for analysis. The supernatant is measured for lactate by adding 0.10 ml neutralized muscle extract and 0.88 ml reaction mix. The mixture is inverted 20 times with a parafilm cap. After mixing, the solution's initial O.D. is read. After the initial reading a final O.D. reading is taken after adding 0.01 ml LDH solution. With the initial and final O.D. readings, the µmoles lactate / g tissue can then be calculated.

## 6) **IP AMPK Activity Assay-** AMPK will be isolated by

immunoprecipitation from spun cell homogenate of all rats participating in the study. G-sepharose bound to anti-AMPK- $\alpha$ 2 will be evenly divided into

1.5 ml eppendorf tubes and allowed to incubate with spun homogenate taken from each rat overnight on a ferris wheel shaker at 4°C. This will allow for the immunoprecipitation of AMPK-  $\alpha 2$  from the homogenate mixtures. The following day, the immunoprecipitates will be washed with ice-cold IP buffer + 1M NaCl to clear out non-specific proteins. Next, the immunoprecipitates will be evenly aliquotted in duplicate into 12 x 75 glass tubes. 25 µl working AMPK assay cocktail (SAMS peptide, AMP, ATP, DTT, and  $P^{32}$ -ATP) is then added to the tubes and allowed to shake for 10 min at 37°C. After the reaction mixture has been allowed to shake, 15 µl from each tube will be transferred to labeled 1X1 cm Whatman P81 filter paper. The filter papers will then be rinsed 5 times in fresh 1% phosphoric acid, washed once with acetone, and allowed to dry. Dry papers are placed face up in scintillation vials containing 3 ml EcoLite scintillation cocktail (ICN Research Products Division, Costa Mesa, CA), placed in a Beckman scintillation counter, and counted for 5 min each. AMPK activity was measured based off of the counts measured per minute.

7) Buffers- Often DTT, Benzamidine, AEBSF and soybean trypsin inhibitor will be added to buffers just prior to use in order to inhibit protease activity. *Muscle Homogenization Buffer:* 250 mM mannitol, 50 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM NaF, 5 mM NaPPi, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, 1% triton all at a pH of 7.4.

4 x Loading Buffer (92% stock soln.): 240 mM Tris-HCl, 8% SDS (sodium dodecyl sulfate), 40% Glycerol, .04% bromophenol blue all at a

pH of 6.8. Add 8%  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol just prior to use to bring the buffer to 100% stock solution.

*1 x Transfer Buffer (20% MeOH):* 48 mM TRIS, 39 mM Glycine, .074% SDS, 20% Methanol, pH 9.0.

*100 mM Tris Buffer, pH 8.0:* 4.02 grams Trizma HCl + 2.97 grams Trizma Base diluted to 500 ml with distilled water. Adjust to final pH with HCl or KOH.

*Amyloglucosidase buffer*: (fresh daily - keep cold): Add 100 μg amyloglucosidase to 1 ml distilled water. Allow to dissolve. Add 0.1 ml from this solution to 10 ml, 50 mM acetate buffer pH, 4.7.

*Phosphorylation Buffer*: 40 mM Hepes, 80 mM NaCl, 8% glycerol, 0.8 mM EDTA, 0.8 mM DTT, 5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.2 mM AMP, 0.2 mM ATP,

0.33 mM AMARA peptide, 0.05  $\mu$ Ci/ $\mu$ l [ $\gamma$ <sup>32</sup>]ATP, pH 7.0.

1 X Phosphate-buffered Saline (PBS): 138.6 mM NaCl, 2.71 mM KCl,

2.15 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 9.89 mM Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, pH 7.3.

*1 X PBST*: Same as PBS but add 0.1% Tween20.

*IP Buffer:* 50 mM Tris-HCl, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM NaF, 5mM Na pyrophosphate, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, 1 mM DTT, 1 mM DTT, 1 mM benzamidine, 0.1 mM PMSF, 5 ug/ml soybean trypsin ingibitor, pH 7.4.

Hepes Buffer: 25 MM HEPES, 0.02% Brij, 1 mM DTT, pH 7.0.Stock Solution: 100 mM HEPES, 200 mM NaCl, 20% glycerol, 2 mMEDTA, 12.5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, pH 7.0.

# *Working Assay Cocktail:* 0.5 mM AMP, 2 mM DTT, 0.5 mM ATP in stock solution. 1 mM SAMS peptide and 10 mCi/ml P<sup>32</sup>-ATP is added just before running the assay.

#### ESTIMATED COSTS

#### Western Blots-

- *Developing reagents* ~ \$4,000.
- Antibodies net worth ~ \$4,500.

#### AMPKK Activity Assay-

• *Reagents* ~ \$1,000.

**Muscle Glycogen Assay** ~ \$100.

**Citrate Synthase Assay ~** \$100.

• *Acetyl-CoA* ~ \$400.

**Muscle Lactate Assay** ~ \$100.

**AMPK Activity Assay ~** \$2000

•  $P^{32}$ -ATP ~ \$300

#### REFERENCES

- Thomson DM, Porter BB, Tall JH, Kim HJ, Barrow JR, Winder WW. Skeletal Muscle and Heart LKB1 Deficiency Causes Decreased Voluntary Running and Reduced Muscle Mitochondrial Marker Enzyme Expression in Mice. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Meta*. 292(1): E196-202, 2006.
- Ojuka EO. Role of calcium and AMP kinase in the regulation of mitochondrial biogenesis and GLUT4 levels in muscle. *Proc Nutr Soc.* 63: 275-278, 2004.
- 3) **Durante PE, Mustard KJ, Park SH, Winder WW, Hardie DG**. Effects of endurance training on activity and expression of AMP-activated protein kinase isoforms in rat muscles. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*. 283: 178-186, 2002.
- 4) **Winder WW, Hardie DG.** AMP-activated protein kinase, a metabolic master switch: possible roles in type 2 diabetes. *Am J Physiol*. 277: 1-10, 1999.
- 5) Bergeron, R., R. R. Russell III, L. H. Young, J.-M. Ren, M. Marcucci, A. Lee, and G. I. Shulman. Effect of AMPK activation on muscle glucose metabolism in conscious rats. *Am J Physiol*. 276: 934-938, 1999.
- Rasmussen BB, Winder WW. Effect of exercise intensity on skeletal muscle malonyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA carboxylase. *J Appl Physiol* 83: 1104-1109, 1997.
- Hutber CA, Rasmussen BB, Winder WW. Endurance training attenuates the decrease in skeletal muscle malonyl-CoA with exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 83: 1917-1922, 1997.
- 8) Wojtaszewski JF, Nielsen P, Hansen BF, Richter EA, Kiens B. Isoform-

specific and exercise intensity-dependent activation of 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase in human skeletal muscle. *J Physiol* 528: 221-226, 2000.

- 9) Fujii N, Hayashi T, Hirshman MF, Smith JT, Habinowski SA, Kaijser L, Mu J, Ljungqvist O, Birnbaum MJ, Witters LA, Thorell A, Goodyear LJ. Exercise induces isoform-specific increase in 5'AMP-activated protein kinase activity in human skeletal muscle. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 273: 1150-1155, 2000.
- 10.) Yamauchi T, Kamon J, Minokoshi Y, Ito Y, Waki H, Uchida S,
  Yamashita S, Noda M, Kita S, Ueki K, Eto K, Akanuma Y, Froguel P,
  Foufelle F, Ferre P, Carling D, Kimura S, Nagai R, Kahn BB, Kadowaki
  T. Adiponectin stimulates glucose utilization and fatty-acid oxidation by
  activating AMP-activated protein kinase. *Nat Med.* 8: 1288-1295, 2002.
- 11.) Stapleton D, Mitchelhill KI, Gao G, Widmer J, Michell BJ, Teh T, House CM, Fernandez CS, Cox T, Witters LA, Kemp BE. Mammalian AMPactivated protein kinase subfamily. *J Biol Chem* 271: 611-614, 1996.
- 12.) Thornton C, Snowden MA, and Carling D. Identification of a novel AMPK-activated protein kinase β subunit isoform that is highly expressed in skeletal muscle. *J Biol Chem* 273: 12443-12450, 1998.
- 13.) Cheung PC, Salt IP, Davies SP, Hardie DG, Carling D. Characterization of AMP-activated protein kinase gamma-subunit isoforms and their role in AMP binding. *Biochem J* 346: 659-69, 2000.
- 14.) Corton, J. M., J. G. Gillespie, S. A. Hawley, and D. G. Hardie. 5-Aminoimidazole-4-carboxamide ribonucleoside: a specific method for

activating protein kinase in intact cells? Eur J Biochem. 229: 558-565, 1995.

- 15.) Henin, N., M. F. Vincent, H. E. Gruber, and G. Van den Berghe.
  Inhibition of fatty acid and cholesterol synthesis by stimulation of AMPactivated protein kinase. *FASEB J.* 9: 541-546, 1995.
- 16.) Henin, N., M. F. Vincent, and G. Van den Berghe. Stimulation of rat liver AMP-activated protein kinase by AMP analogues. *Biochim Biophys Acta*.
  1290: 197-203, 1996.
- 17.) Sullivan, J. E., K. J. Brocklehurst, A. E. Marley, F. Carey, D. Carling, and R. K Beri. Inhibition of lipolysis and lipogenesis in isolated rat adipocytes with AICAR, a cell-permeable activator of AMP-activated protein kinase. *FEBS Lett.* 353: 33-36, 1994.
- 18.) Hurst D, Taylor EB, Cline TD, Greenwood LJ, Compton CL, Lamb JD, Winder WW. AMP-activated protein kinase kinase activity and phosphorylation of AMP-activated protein kinase in contracting muscle of sedentary and endurance-trained rats. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 289: E710-E715, 2005.
- 19.) Hawley SA, Davison M, Woods A, Davies SP, Beri RK, Carling D, and Hardie DG. Characterization of the AMP-activated protein kinase kinase from rat liver and identification of threonine 172 as the major site at which it phosphorylates AMP-activated protein kinase. *J Biol Chem* 271: 27887– 27879, 1996.

- 20.) Stein SC, Woods A, Jones NA, Davison MD, and Carling D. The regulation of AMP-activated protein kinase by phosphorylation. *Biochem J* 345: 437–443, 2000.
- 21.) Hawley SA, Boudeau J, Reid JL, Mustard KJ, Udd L, Makela TP, Alessi DR, and Hardie DG. Complexes between the LKB1 tumor suppressor, STRADalpha/beta and MO25alpha/beta are upstream kinases in the AMP-activated protein kinase cascade (Abstract). *J Biol Chem* 2: 28, 2003.
- 22.) Woods A, Johnstone SR, Dickerson K, Leiper FC, Fryer LG, Neumann D, Schlattner U, Wallimann T, Carlson M, and Carling D. LKB1 is the upstream kinase in the AMP-activated protein kinase cascade. *Curr Biol* 13: 2004–2008, 2003.
- 23.) Shaw RJ, Kosmatka M, Bardeesy N, Hurley RL, Witters LA, DePinho RA, and Cantley LC. The tumor suppressor LKB1 kinase directly activates AMP-activated kinase and regulates apoptosis in response to energy stress. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 101: 3329–3335, 2004.
- 24.) Davies SP, Helps NR, Cohen PT, and Hardie DG. 5'-AMP inhibits dephosphorylation, as well as promoting phosphorylation, of the AMPactivated protein kinase. Studies using bacterially expressed human protein phosphatase-2C alpha and native bovine protein phosphatase-2AC. *FEBS Lett* 377: 421–425, 1995.
- 25.) Winder WW, Hardie DG. Inactivation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase and activation of AMP-activated protein kinase in muscle during exercise. *Am J Physiol* 270: E299-304, 1996.

- 26.) Carling D, Hardie DG. The substrate and sequence specificity of the AMPactivated protein kinase. Phosphorylation of glycogen synthase and phosphorylase kinase. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1012: 81-86, 1989.
- Corton JM, Gillespie JG, Hardie DG. Role of the AMP-activated protein kinase in the cellular stress response. *Curr Biol* 4: 315-324, 1994.
- 28.) Hayashi T, Hirshman MF, Kurth EJ, Winder WW, Goodyear LJ. Evidence for 5' AMP-activated protein kinase mediation of the effect of muscle contraction on glucose transport. *Diabetes* 47(8): 1369-1373, 1998.
- 29.) Hutber CA, Hardie DG, Winder WW. Electrical stimulation inactivates muscle acetyl-CoA carboxylase and increases AMP-activated protein kinase. *Am J Physiol.* 272: E262-E266, 1997.
- 30.) Ouchi N, Shibata R, Walsh K. AMP-activated protein kinase signaling stimulates VEGF expression and angiogenesis in skeletal muscle. *Circ Res.* 96: 838-846, 2005.
- 31.) Bergeron R, Ren JM, Cadman KS, Moore IK, Perret P, Pypaert M, Young LH, Semenkovich CF, Shulman GI. Chronic activation of AMP kinase results in NRF-1 activation and mitochondrial biogenesis. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 281: E1340-E1346, 2001.
- 32.) Zong H, Ren JM, Young LH, Pypaert M, Mu J, Birnbaum MJ, Shulman GI. AMP kinase is required for mitochondrial biogenesis in skeletal muscle in response to chronic energy deprivation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 99: 15983-15987, 2002.

- 33.) Ojuka EO, Jones TE, Nolte LA, Chen M, Wamhoff BR, Sturek M,
  Holloszy JO. Regulation of GLUT4 biogenesis in muscle: evidence for involvement of AMPK and Ca(2+). *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 282: E1008-E1013, 2002.
- 34.) Winder WW, Holmes BG, Rubink DS, Jensen EB, Chen M, Holloszy JO. Activation of AMP-activated protein kinase increases mitochondrial enzymes in skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol.* 88: 2216-2219, 2000.
- 35.) Stoppani J, Hildebrandt AL, Sakamoto K, Cameron-Smith D, Goodyear LJ, Neufer PD. AMP-activated protein kinase activates transcription of the UCP3 and HKII genes in rat skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 283: E1239-E1248, 2002.
- Winder WW. Energy-sensing and signaling by AMP-activated protein kinase in skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol.* 91: 1017-1028, 2001.
- 37.) Holmes BF, Kurth-Kraczek EJ, Winder WW. Chronic activation of 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase increases GLUT-4, hexokinase, and glycogen in muscle. *J Appl Physiol.* 87: 1990-1995, 1999.
- 38.) Lee WJ, Kim M, Park HS, Kim HS, Jeon MJ, Oh KS, Koh EH, Won JC, Kim MS, Oh GT, Yoon M, Lee KU, Park JY. AMPK activation increases fatty acid oxidation in skeletal muscle by activating PPARalpha and PGC-1. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 340: 291-295, 2006.
- 39.) Suwa M, Egashira T, Nakano H, Sasaki H, Kumagai S. Metformin increases the PGC-1 {alpha} protein and oxidative enzyme activities possibly

via AMPK phosphorylation in skeletal muscle in vivo. *J Appl Physiol*. [Epub ahead of print], 2006.

## 40.) Hayashi, T, Hirshman MF, Fujii N, Habinowski SA, Witters LA, and Goodyear LJ. Metabolic stress and altered glucose transport: activation of AMP-activated protein kinase as a unifying coupling mechanism. *Diabetes*. 49: 527-531, 2000.

- 41.) Kurth-Kraczek, EJ, Hirshman MF, Goodyear LJ, and Winder WW. 5' AMP-activated protein kinase activation causes GLUT4 translocation in skeletal muscle. *Diabetes*. 48: 1667-1671, 1999.
- 42.) Merrill, GF, Kurth EJ, Hardie DG, and Winder WW. AICA riboside increases AMP-activated protein kinase, fatty acid oxidation, and glucose uptake in rat muscle. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 273: E1107-E1112, 1997.
- 42.) Ojuka EO, Nolte LA, Holloszy JO. Increased expression of GLUT-4 and hexokinase in rat epitrochlearis muscles exposed to AICAR in vitro. *J Appl Physiol.* 88:1072-1075, 2000.
- 44.) Minokoshi Y, Kim YB, Peroni OD, Fryer LG, Muller C, Carling D,
  Kahn BB. Leptin stimulates fatty-acid oxidation by activating AMPactivated protein kinase. *Nature*. 415: 268-269, 2002.
- 45.) Taylor EB, Hurst D, Greenwood LJ, Lamb JD, Cline TD, Sudweeks SN, Winder WW. Endurance training increases LKB1 and MO25 protein but not AMP-activated protein kinase kinase activity in skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 287: E1082-1089, 2004.

- 46.) Taylor EB, Lamb JD, Hurst RW, Chesser DG, Ellingson WJ,
  Greenwood LJ, Porter BB, Herway ST, Winder WW. Endurance
  Training Increases Skeletal Muscle LKB1 and PGC-1alpha Protein
  Abundance: Effects of Time and Intensity. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.*289: E960-968, 2005.
- 47.) Sakamoto K, Goransson O, Hardie DG, Alessi DR. Activity of LKB1 and AMPK-related kinases in skeletal muscle: effects of contraction, phenformin, and AICAR. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 287: E310-317, 2004.
- 48.) Taylor EB, Ellingson WJ, Lamb JD, Chesser DG, and Winder WW. Long-chain acyl-CoA esters inhibit phosphorylation of AMP-activated protein kinase at threonine-172 by LKB1/STRAD/MO25. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 288: E1055–E1061, 2005.
- 49.) Adams J, Chen ZP, Van Denderen BJ, Morton CJ, Parker MW, Witters LA, Stapleton D, Kemp BE. Intrasteric control of AMPK via the gamma1 subunit AMP allosteric regulatory site. *Protein Sci.* 13(1): 155-165, 2004.
- 50.) Marsin AS, Bertrand L, Rider MH, Deprez J, Beauloye C, Vincent MF, Van den Berghe G, Carling D, Hue L. Phosphorylation and activation of heart PFK-2 by AMPK has a role in the stimulation of glycolysis during ischemia. *Curr Biol.* 10(20): 1247-1255, 2000.
- 51.) Srere P. Citrate Synthase. Methods Enzymol 13: 3-6, 1969.
- Passonneau JV, Lowry OH. Enzymatic Analysis: A Practical Guide. *Humana*. 177-178, 1993.
#### ABSTRACT

Activation of AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) results in the upregulation of several intracellular systems which help to prepare a cell for a high energy challenge. The magnitude of the AMPK response to a 10 min bout of exercise has been found to decrease in red quadriceps (RQ) following training, while putative AMPK roles seem to be maintained; specifically, the biogenesis of mitochondria and greater expression of hexokinase II and glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) in the muscle fiber. If the AMPK response to exercise is responsible in part for these adaptations, how can they be maintained if the AMPK response is attenuated? The purpose of this study was to determine whether phosphorylation of AMPK in RQ increases during 2-hr training bouts after rats have trained for 8 wks. A maximized AMPK response after a 2-hr bout of exercise in endurance-trained rats could account for these adaptations. Male Sprague-Dawley rats ran up to 30 m/min up a 15% grade, 2 hr/day for 8 wks. On the final bout of exercise, trained rats ran for 0 (TRC), 30 (TR1), or 120 min (TR2) up a 15% grade at 30 m/min. Red quadriceps (RQ), soleus, and white quadriceps (WQ) were immediately collected and frozen for analysis. Citrate synthase activity increased in RQ ( $79 \pm 3$  vs.  $37 \pm 4 \mu mol/g/min$ ) and soleus ( $64 \pm 4$  vs.  $35 \pm 2 \mu mol/g/min$ ) but not in WQ compared to non-trained controls. In trained rats, maximal increases in T-172 phosphorylation of AMPK occurred after 30 min of exercise (relative values =  $1.29 \pm 0.06$  vs.  $1.00 \pm 0.06$ ). AMPK phosphorylation did not change significantly in trained rats that ran for 2 hrs  $(1.31 \pm 0.09)$  compared to rats that ran for 30 min. Similarly, maximal increases in AMPK activity in trained rats occurred after 30 min of exercise (pmoles/min/mg =  $2.67 \pm .05$  vs.  $1.09 \pm .41$ ) and AMPK activity did not

change significantly in trained rats that ran for 2 hrs  $(2.79 \pm .17)$  compared to rats that ran for 30 min. Previous studies demonstrated a 2-3 fold increase in AMPK activity in non-trained rats after 30 min of exercise at lower work rates. These results demonstrate that the AMPK response to exercise is attenuated even after two-hr bouts of exercise. This implies that the increase in mitochondrial oxidative enzymes, GLUT4, and hexokinase II may be maintained by signals other than the AMPK signaling system. The CREB signaling pathway is one such system. Western analysis of phospho-CREB (Ser133) showed a statistically significant increase in phospho-CREB content in trained rats relative to control. No change in phospho-CREB protein content was observed between TRC, TR1, and TR2 rats. Significant increases of muscle phospho-CREB content in TRC relative to untrained rats suggest that CREB remains phosphorylated in trained rats even after 24 hrs of rest. Accordingly, chronically increased phospho-CREB in muscle of trained rats relative to controls may explain in part how increased levels of mitochondria are maintained in the face of reduced AMPK response. Alternatively, the attenuated AMPK response may still be above the threshold required for inducing adaptations to endurance training.

Keywords: AMPK, GLUT4, hexokinase II, mitochondria, CREB

#### THESIS

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The heterotrimeric, 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) is composed of  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  subunits. Each of these three subunits takes on a specific role for both the stability and the activity of AMPK (40). The  $\gamma$  subunit plays a particularly important role during exercise because it includes four cystathione beta synthase (CBS) domains. The four CBS domains create two binding sites for AMP, commonly referred to as Bateman domains. Binding of one AMP to a Bateman domain cooperatively increases the binding affinity of the second AMP to the other Bateman domain (1). The  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  subunits can be found in different isoforms:  $\alpha$ 1 or  $\alpha$ 2:  $\beta$ 1 or  $\beta$ 2: and  $\gamma$ 1,  $\gamma$ 2,  $\gamma$ 3. Although the  $\alpha$ 1,  $\beta$ 1, and  $\gamma$ 1 isoforms are the most common expressed in most cells, it has been demonstrated that the  $\alpha$ 2,  $\beta$ 2,  $\gamma$ 2, and  $\gamma$ 3 isoforms are also expressed in cardiac and skeletal muscle (7, 40, 49). The  $\alpha$ 2-containing AMPK complex (AMPK $\alpha$ 2) is considered the foremost AMPK isoform responsible for the metabolic adaptations to training and exercise in contracting skeletal muscle (13, 41, 56).

The energy-sensing capability of AMPK can be attributed to its ability to detect and react to fluctuations in the AMP:ATP ratio that take place during rest and exercise (muscle contraction) (37). AMPK is sensitive to the fluctuating (increasing) AMP:ATP ratio during exercise because AMP acts as an allosteric activator of AMPK (52), while ATP inhibits AMPK activation by binding to the Bateman domains on the  $\gamma$  subunit (14). As AMP binds both Bateman domains, the  $\gamma$  subunit undergoes a conformational change that exposes the catalytic domain found on the  $\alpha$  subunit. Subsequently, this action allows AMPK to become activated in the activation loop of

the catalytic domain when phosphorylation takes place at threonine-172 by an upstream AMPK kinase (AMPKK) (16, 41, 54). Because increases in AMP concentrations in contracting skeletal muscle usually correlate with small decreases in ATP, AMPK will become activated either when energy demands needed for exercise are not met or when they are in short supply. Upon activation by AMPKK, AMPK serves as a metabolic master switch regulating several intracellular adaptations to muscle contraction.

Major responses to exercise and adaptations to endurance training effectuated by AMPK include the cellular uptake of glucose (17, 18, 25, 28), the  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acids, and the biogenesis of GLUT4 and mitochondria (4, 31, 48, 52, 53). Adaptations of skeletal tissue that take place in response to endurance training [increased muscle glycogen (21), increased PGC-1 (2, 45-47), hexokinase II (4, 21, 35), UCP-3 (42), cytochrome C (5, 6, 20), as well as increased activities of mitochondrial enzymes such as citrate synthase, succinate dehydrogenase, and malate dehydrogenase (55)] are also thought to be mediated in part by activated AMPK. Furthermore, recent discoveries suggest a direct AMPK role in increasing blood supply to exercised/trained muscle cells by stimulating and stabilizing both vasculogenesis and angiogenesis (32). Aside from upregulating these pathways that result in the generation of ATP during exercise, AMPK also acts to downregulate synthetic pathways that consume ATP (8, 9, 26, 29, 57). Together, these adaptations serve to decrease the high energy demands in muscle tissue felt during exercise and endurance training. Both the rapid/acute and chronic/long-term effects of AMPK activation most likely transpire in part as a result of both temporary and maintained

increases in AMPK activity brought about by increases in the AMP:ATP ratio during single bouts of exercise and long-term training.

During a bout of exercise, muscle AMPK activity increases in response to metabolic stress brought about by an extreme cellular demand for ATP. This AMPK response to exercise has been found to notably decrease in red quadriceps (RQ) following training, while putative AMPK roles such as increased GLUT4 and hexokinase II expression and mitochondrial biogenesis are maintained (12). One possible explanation for the attenuating effects of training on the AMPK response to exercise is that perhaps the metabolic stress of trained muscle fibers during stimulation has been reduced due to the cellular adaptations to exercise that took place during training (increased GLUT4, blood supply, and mitochondria). Adaptations such as these increase cellular capacity to produce ATP. Thus, the increased AMP:ATP ratio required to maximize AMPK activation would be expected to be lower in trained rats than in untrained rats that lack these adaptations.

It is also possible that the AMPK activity threshold needed to elicit such changes is lower than expected or that it is decreased with training. Despite what is actually taking place to account for the endurance-trained attenuation of the AMPK response to exercise, it is also interesting to note that although AMPKK protein abundance has been shown to increase in skeletal tissue with endurance training, its level of activity has been shown to decrease with endurance training in both trained and untrained tissue (22, 23, 44, 45). Currently, the activity of AMPKK immediately following a 2-hr bout of exercise of an endurance-trained rat is unclear. It is possible that there exists a direct link between the observed decrease in AMPKK activity in

endurance-trained skeletal muscle and the attenuated AMPK response to exercise with endurance training.

It has already been found that high-intensity work rates are needed for AMPK activation (13, 24, 33, 56). Metabolic adaptations in skeletal muscle brought about by endurance training may increase the work rate level of intensity needed to bring about maximized activation of AMPK. Accordingly, we hypothesized that the AMPK response to a given submaximal bout of exercise would be progressively increased during a 2-hr bout of exercise at a high work rate (12). This study investigated the effects of endurance training on the AMPK response to exercise; specifically, whether the phosphorylation and activity of AMPK in RQ increases in rats after a 2-hr training bout of exercise following an 8 wk training regimen. Results obtained from trained rats that ran for 2 hrs (TR2) were compared to results from trained rats that ran for 30 min (TR1) or not at all (TRC). Understanding patterns of AMPK activity during exercise and under conditions of training will help us to better understand its role in energy metabolism as well as the importance of exercise as a conditional treatment for metabolic diseases such as Type II diabetes.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

*Animal care*. All procedures were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Brigham Young University. Thirty male Sprague-Dawley rats (Sasco, Wilmington, MA) were housed in a temperature-controlled (21–22°C) room that cycled daily with a 12-hr light and 12-hr dark period. Rats were kept in rodent shoebox compartments (two rats per compartment) with a metal grill top to allow for

ventilation. Rodent bedding was replaced in each shoebox two times a wk and all rats were weighed every wk to keep a log of rat growth rate. Rats were fed standard rat chow (Harlan Teklad rodent diet) and given water to drink ad libitum. Rats were given 30 g of rat chow the night before they were killed.

*Muscle stimulation.* 18 randomly assigned rats (n = 6/group) were run on a motordriven rodent treadmill up a 15% incline 5 days/wk for 8-10 wks in a temperature controlled room (16–17°C). The rats were run for 35 min the first day up a 5% incline at 16 m/min. Exercise bout intensity was increased daily until the rats eventually progressed to a single 120 min bout of exercise on a 15% incline at 30 m/min. Rat training at this point was maintained for 4 more wks.

*Muscle collection & homogenization.* After 12 wks, blood and tissue samples (left/right red/white quadriceps, and left/right soleus) were collected from trained rats anesthetized either at rest or immediately following a 30-min or 2-hr bout of exercise by intravenous (jugular catheter) injection of pentobarbital sodium. The catheters were placed in the jugular veins of trained rats anesthetized with Isoflurane USP (liquid for inhalation) 3 days prior to being killed. Once extracted, tissues were compressed-frozen with metal tongs at liquid nitrogen temperature, wrapped immediately in labeled aluminum foil and then placed in a container filled with liquid nitrogen until they were moved to an ultra-low temperature ( $-90^{\circ}$ C) freezer for storage. Untrained rats (n = 10) were anesthetized with pentobarbital sodium (50mg/kg body wt) and tissues (right red/white quadriceps and right soleus) were extracted and clamp-frozen at liquid nitrogen temperature. All tissues were ground with a ceramic mortar and pestle at liquid nitrogen temperature and then homogenized in a homogenization

buffer containing 250 mM mannitol, 50 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM NaF, 5 mM NaPPi, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, and 1% triton, all at a pH of 7.4. 1 mM Dithiothreitol (DTT), 1 mM Benzamidine, 1µg/ml soybean trypsin inhibitor, and .5 mM AEBSF were added to the buffer just prior to homogenization. The final concentration of the tissue in the homogenization buffer solution was a 9 factor dilution (1 g muscle powder/9 ml buffer). Approximately 300 µl of raw homogenate was stored and the remainder was centrifuged at 2100 rpm for 20 min at 4°C. Post-centrifugation, supernatant from the homogenate was immediately taken from the tubes and aliquots were dispensed into 1500 µl Eppendorf tubes.

*Western blots.* Data obtained by comparison of protein content across all treatment groups were collected from RQ, SOL, and WQ. Western blots were performed as previously described (48). First antibody dilutions were cytochrome C, hexokinase II (1:1,000 and 1:2,000 resp.; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA); PGC-1 (1:1,000; Chemicon International, Temecula, CA); phospho-CREB (Ser133), phospho-ACC (Ser79), phospho-AMPK (Thr172) (1:5,000, 1:2,000, and 1:2,000 resp.; Cell Signaling Technology, Boston, MA); and UCP-3 (1:2,000; ABR Affinity BioReagents, Golden, CO). Second antibody dilutions were anti-mouse horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-linked antibody from donkey and anti-goat HRP-linked antibody from donkey (1:5,000 and 1:5,000 resp.; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA); and anti-rabbit HRP-linked antibody from donkey (1:5,000; Amersham Pharmacia, Piscataway, NJ). Blots were developed with ECL/ECL Plus Western blotting detection reagents (Amersham). Stripping and reprobing was carried out (when applicable) according to the manufacturer's instructions (ECL, Amersham).

*Citrate synthase assay.* Aliquots from raw tissue homogenates of RQ, SOL, and WQ were slow-frozen at  $-20^{\circ}$ C overnight and subjected to two additional freeze-thaw cycles. All tissue homogenates were prepared in homogenization buffer (250 mM mannitol, 50 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM NaF, 5 mM NaPPi, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, 1% triton all at a pH of 7.4). Proteolytic enzyme inhibitors were added immediately before preparation of the homogenates (1 mM Dithiothreitol (DTT), 1 mM Benzamidine, 1 µg/ml soybean trypsin inhibitor, 0.5 mM 4-(2-aminoethyl)benzenesulfonyl fluoride (AEBSF)). Citrate synthase was assayed according to the method of Srere (39).

*Blood glucose assay.* Blood glucose (mM) was measured as previously described (3). *AMPK activity assay.* All AMPK activity data were collected from RQ. AMPK was isolated by immunoprecipitation from spun (~950 x g) cell homogenate of all trained rats. G-sepharose bound to anti-AMPK- $\alpha$ 2 incubated with muscle homogenates overnight on a vertically rotating mixer at 4°C. The following day, the immunoprecipitates were washed twice with ice-cold immunoprecipitation (IP) buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM NaF, 5mM Na pyrophosphate, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, 1 mM DTT, 1 mM DTT, 1 mM benzamidine, 0.1 mM PMSF, 5 ug/ml soybean trypsin inhibitor, pH 7.4) + 1M NaCl to remove non-specific proteins and then once with IP buffer without the 1 M NaCl. Hepes buffer (25 mM HEPES, 0.02% Brij, 1 mM DTT, pH 7.0) was added to resuspend the IP pellet and prepare the immunoprecipitates for the AMPK assay. Next, the immunoprecipitates were evenly aliquotted (10 µl) in duplicate into 12 x 75 glass tubes. Working cocktail was then added to start the reaction. Final concentrations in the assay mix were 40 mM Hepes, 0.2 mM AMARA peptide (Zinsser Analytical, Maidenhead, Berkshire, UK), 0.2 mM AMP, 80 mM NaCl, 8% glycerol, 0.8 mM EDTA, 0.8 mM DTT, 5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.2 mM ATP, 2  $\mu$ Ci <sup>32</sup>P-ATP/tube, pH 7.0. After incubating for 10 min at 37°C, 15  $\mu$ l from each tube was transferred to a labeled 1 x 1 cm Whatman P81 filter paper. The filter papers were then rinsed 5 times in fresh 1% phosphoric acid (5 min/wash), rinsed once with acetone, and allowed to dry. Dry papers were placed in scintillation vials containing 3 ml EcoLite scintillation cocktail (ICN Research Products Division, Costa Mesa, CA), placed in a Beckman scintillation counter, and counted for 5 min each. AMPK activity measured in pmol<sup>-1</sup>mg<sup>-1</sup> was converted from the counts per min detected by the scintillation counter.

*Statistics*. Comparisons of relative protein abundances, blood glucose concentrations, or enzyme activities between treatment groups were made using one-way ANOVA. When main effects reached significance, Fisher's least significant difference multiple comparison test was used to determine the location. Student's t-test was used to detect significant differences between trained and untrained muscle fiber protein abundances and citrate synthase activities in RQ, SOL, and WQ. For all tests, statistical significance was set at P < 0.05. Student's t-tests were performed with Microsoft Office Excel 2003 technology (Microsoft, Redmond, Washington) while all other statistical procedures were performed with the Number Cruncher Statistical Systems program (NCSS, Kaysville, Utah). All data are reported as means  $\pm$  SE.

#### RESULTS

Citrate synthase activity was measured to determine effectiveness of the training program. Endurance training resulted in a statistically significant increase in citrate synthase activity in both RQ and SOL but not WQ (P < .05) (Fig. 1A-C, n = 10 for untrained/control rats and n = 18 for trained rats).

Western blot analysis of phospho-AMPK (Thr172) in RQ revealed a statistically significant increase in trained rats that ran for 30 min (TR1) and 120 min (TR2) compared to trained/rested rats (TRC) (P < .05), whereas no significant change was observed between TR1 and TR2 (Fig. 2*A*, n = 6). In SOL, phospho-AMPK increased significantly (P < .05) between untrained/rested rats and trained rats, while no significant change was observed between TR1, and TR2). No significant change in phospho-AMPK protein content was found between any treatment groups in WQ (Fig. 2*C*, n = 10 for UTR and n = 6 for TRC, TR1, and TR2). Furthermore, an analysis of AMPK activity revealed a statistically significant increase in TR1 and TR2 compared to TRC (P < .05) showing that phospho-AMPK protein content correlated (to some extent) with AMPK activity (Fig. 3, n = 6).

Acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACC) is a downstream target of AMPK. Since allosteric activation of AMPK cannot be detected by the AMPK activity assay, phospho-ACC was measured as an indicator of AMPK activation in the muscle. Phospho-ACC (Ser79) increased similarly to phospho-AMPK in RQ. In RQ, a statistically significant increase was found in TR1 and TR2 compared to TRC (P< .05), yet no significant change was observed between TR1 and TR2 (Fig. 4A, n = 6). Phospho-ACC protein content was also similar to phospho-AMPK protein content in SOL. In SOL, we found a significant increase in phospho-ACC between UTR and TR (P < .05), while no significant change was observed between TRC, TR1, and TR2 (Fig. 4*B*, n = 10 for UTR and n = 6 for TRC, TR1, and TR2). No significant changes in WQ phospho-ACC protein content were observed between any of the treatment groups (Fig. 4*C*, n = 10 for UTR and n = 6 for TRC, TR1, and TR2).

CREB has been identified as a downstream target of many protein kinases, including AMPK. Phospho-CREB (Ser133) in RQ was significantly increased between UTR and TR (P < .05), but no significant change was observed between TRC, TR1, and TR2 (Fig. 5, n = 10 for UTR and n = 6 for TRC, TR1, and TR2).

Hexokinase II and cytochrome C genes have CRE in their promoter regions and serve as markers for CREB activity. In RQ and SOL, hexokinase II increased significantly (P < .05) in trained rats relative to untrained/rested rats (Fig. 6*A*, and 6, n = 10 for untrained/control and n = 18 for trained). Endurance training had no effect on hexokinase II levels in WQ relative to untrained/rested rats (Fig. 6*C*, n = 10 for untrained/control and n = 18 for trained). UCP-3 is a mitochondrial proton carrier and serves as a marker for mitochondrial content and oxidative capacity. UCP-3 also increased significantly (P < .05) in trained rats relative to untrained/rested rats in RQ (Fig. 7, n = 10 for untrained/control and n = 18 for trained).

Cytochrome C increased significantly (P < .05) in trained rats compared to untrained/rested rats in RQ and SOL (Fig. 8A-B, n = 10 for untrained/control and n = 18 for trained), while no change was observed in WQ (Fig. 8C, n = 10 for untrained/control and n = 18 for trained). Measurement of blood glucose (mM) in trained rats revealed that blood glucose levels decreased significantly in TR1 and TR2 compared to TRC (P < .05). Beyond 30 min of treadmill exercise of trained rats, blood glucose levels appeared stable as no significant change in blood glucose was observed between TR1 and TR2 (Fig. 9, n = 6).

#### DISCUSSION

A previous study found that in RQ, the AMPK activity of endurance-trained rats decreased compared to sedentary controls in response to a 10 min bout of exercise (7). This observation suggested that, in some form or another, endurance training does have an attenuating effect on the AMPK response to exercise. We know that AMPK is activated in muscle fibers when the muscle fiber is experiencing a high energy challenge. We hypothesized that perhaps the attenuating effects that endurance training has on the AMPK response to exercise may be due to the cellular adaptations that take place during endurance training. The purpose of this study was to identify whether or not AMPK activity would increase significantly in trained rat muscle (RQ) after a 2-hr bout of exercise compared to trained rats that ran for 30 min. We found that although rats in our study ran for an additional 110 min compared to the rats ran in the previous study (12), no significant increases in AMPK activity were observed in RQ beyond the 30 min mark. Although RQ phospho-AMPK protein, and AMPK activity all increased significantly in trained/exercised rats relative to trained/rested rats, we did not observe a significant climb in AMPK activity or phospho-AMPK protein content in trained rats that ran for 2 hrs compared to those that ran for 30 mins.

This suggests that continued adaptations to training [increased hexokinase II, GLUT4, and mitochondria in rat RQ] are not due to a maximized AMPK response after 2 hrs of exercise.

Though no maximal response was observed, AMPK activity and phospho-AMPK content in our study did increase in response to the exercise. This response is notably lower than what can be observed in untrained muscle fiber in response to exercise (12). Despite these observations, we still observed marked increases in metabolic factors as well as mitochondrial activity (Fig. 1/Fig. 3*a*/Fig. 5*a*, 5*c*/Fig. 6*a*). It is likely that other signals, downstream of AMPK, are maintaining the AMPK signal to the extent that maximal AMPK activation is no longer required in endurancetrained muscle fiber. To investigate other downstream targets of AMPK that may be maintaining the AMPK signal in trained rats, we decided to investigate phospho-CREB content at the serine 133 position (phospho-CREB); the site phosphorylated by AMPK.

When activated, CREB acts as a transcription factor known to regulate the expression of several proteins involved in metabolic processes (2). It does this by binding to the cyclic AMP response element (CRE) of those genes involved in various cellular functions, including metabolism. Once bound to CRE sites, CREB can facilitate the transcription of these genes which will, in turn, yield proteins that can cause cells to differentiate, divide (30, 38, 43, 58), or adapt to cellular stresses, including those metabolic stresses that take place during exercise and endurance training.

A recent study has shown that endurance training results in increased phospho-CREB in skeletal muscle after 15 hrs of rest (36). Here, we also show that endurance training increases p-CREB and that this signal is maintained for at least 24 hrs after the most recent bout of exercise as we observed no significant change in phospho-CREB content between TRC, TR1, and TR2 rats. This did not correlate with phospho-AMPK expression as levels dropped after the 24 hr period of rest. This suggests that either AMPK is not responsible for the maintained phosphorylation of CREB at serine 133, or that the attenuated AMPK activity during rest is still above the threshold required for CREB phosphorylation. These data suggest that a long-lasting signal in the form of phospho-CREB may extend the signal for increasing training induced enzyme changes far beyond the end of each exercise bout.

It is already known that CREB expression correlates positively with PGC-1 expression, endurance training, mitochondrial respiratory capacity, exercise, and mitochondrial gene expression (2, 36, 50, 51). Our results show that CREB is phosphorylated in endurance-trained rats and that it remains phosphorylated during times of rest when AMPK is less active and during exercise when we show AMPK activity increased (see Fig. 4). Accordingly, it is possible that an extended CREB signal in endurance-trained muscle extends effects of contraction induced signals even during times of rest. Endurance-trained attenuation of the AMPK response to exercise would then be the result of less metabolic stress felt by the cell, and thus an attenuated demand for AMPK activity.

CREB also plays a part in coordinating the differentiation of several tissues, including adipose and endocrine (19, 34). Our study suggests a possible role for CREB

in which it is also differentiating muscle tissue into a phenotype consistent with cellular adaptations to endurance training when it is phosphorylated either by AMPK or by other upstream kinases such as PKA or CaMKII. Although other signaling pathways, such as CREB, may help to give an explanation for the endurance-trained attenuation of the AMPK response to exercise, we are still unclear whether these pathways are solely responsible. Other details fundamental to the activity and regulation of AMPK itself may help to give meaning to the marked increases in RQ adaptations to endurance training. Specifically, the reasons underlying AMPK attenuation in endurance-trained muscle fiber may help to account for these adaptations.

Although a 2-hr bout of treadmill running was not enough to maximize AMPK activation in endurance-trained RQ to the extent at which it is activated in untrained RQ (12), adaptations to the endurance training may have played a part in lessoning the demand for AMPK activation. Consequential to these adaptations to endurance training, muscle fiber capacity to produce ATP in this study will have increased in endurance-trained rats relative to control. It is likely that this will have resulted in an attenuation of the exercise-induced increases of the AMP:ATP ratio required for AMPK activation. Attenuation of the exercise-induced increase of the AMP:ATP ratio has already been shown in a previous study of the effects of short-term training on AMPK activation with prolonged exercise (27). That said, although AMPK activity and phospho-AMPK protein content did increase in trained RQ in response to exercise, maximal AMPK activity in RQ may only be required early in the training process prior to the onset of the increase in mitochondrial enzymes which act to increase ATP.

Accordingly, maximal AMPK activity may only be observed in muscle when adaptations to training are in maximal demand; untrained muscle exposed to highintensity endurance training or trained muscle exposed to a training regimen with substantial increases in work rate intensity.

It is also possible that a 2-hr bout of treadmill exercise was not enough to sufficiently stress muscle fibers to the extent that maximal AMPK activation is required. Other tactics implemented on the final bout of exercise may be useful in activating AMPK in trained muscle to the same extent at which it is activated in untrained muscle (12). It has already been demonstrated that interval training regimens serve as an effective approach to AMPK activation (45). Perhaps subjecting trained rats to a high-intensity bout of interval exercise will prove enough to exhaust endurance trained RQ to the extent that maximal activation of AMPK is needed. Rats subjected to fasting may also elicit greater metabolic demands for maximal AMPK activation in trained RQ (10, 11, 15).

In summary, our results provide evidence that the continued adaptations to training in RQ, aside from the attenuated AMPK response to exercise, are not due to a delayed, yet maximal AMPK response at the end of a 2-hr bout of exercise; presumably where the metabolic demand for maximized AMPK activity would be the greatest. However, the premise that maximal AMPK activity is required in endurancetrained RQ in order to elicit such adaptations is a matter needing further investigation. To our knowledge, no investigation has been carried out to elucidate the necessary AMPK threshold required to yield endurance-trained adaptations in muscle, specifically in RQ. Nevertheless, studies have revealed that low-intensity exercise

(and presumably, relatively low AMPK activity) was sufficient to increase AMPK activity beyond the putative threshold needed to elicit adaptations to exercise such as increases in both PGC-1 mRNA and protein content in rat epitrochlearis, as well as increases in PGC-1 protein content in soleus (46, 47). Consequently, the putative threshold of AMPK activity required to elicit adaptations in skeletal muscle in response to training may be lower then expected. For that matter, an attenuated AMPK response to exercise in endurance-trained skeletal muscle may still be above the putative threshold needed for AMPK to elicit biochemical adaptations to endurance training. Alternatively, it is also possible that among the many adaptations to endurance training which take place in skeletal muscle, an increased cellular sensitivity to AMPK activation may also be prevalent. This would suggest that endurance-trained skeletal muscle would be poised to respond to AMPK activation during exercise to a greater extent than untrained skeletal muscle. Thus, an attenuated demand for maximal AMPK activation would be observed not only for the increased capacity of the muscle fiber to produce ATP, but also for an increased sensitivity to AMPK activation.

#### REFERENCES

- Adams J, Chen ZP, Van Denderen BJ, Morton CJ, Parker MW, Witters LA, Stapleton D, and Kemp BE. Intrasteric control of AMPK via the gamma1 subunit AMP allosteric regulatory site. *Protein Sci* 13: 155-165, 2004.
- Akimoto T, Pohnert SC, Li P, Zhang M, Gumbs C, Rosenberg PB,
   Williams RS, and Yan Z. Exercise stimulates Pgc-1alpha transcription in skeletal muscle through activation of the p38 MAPK pathway. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 280: 19587-19593, 2005.
- Bergemeyer HU BE, Schmidt F, and Stork H. D-Glucose: Determination with hexokinase and glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase. *Methods of Enzymatic Analysis* 1196-1201, 1974.
- 4. Bergeron R, Russell RR, 3rd, Young LH, Ren JM, Marcucci M, Lee A, and Shulman GI. Effect of AMPK activation on muscle glucose metabolism in conscious rats. *The American journal of physiology* 276: E938-944, 1999.
- 5. Beyer RE, Morales-Corral PG, Ramp BJ, Kreitman KR, Falzon MJ, Rhee SY, Kuhn TW, Stein M, Rosenwasser MJ, and Cartwright KJ. Elevation of tissue coenzyme Q (ubiquinone) and cytochrome c concentrations by endurance exercise in the rat. *Archives of biochemistry and biophysics* 234: 323-329, 1984.
- Booth FW. Cytochrome c protein synthesis rate in rat skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 71: 1225-1230, 1991.

### 7. Cheung PC, Salt IP, Davies SP, Hardie DG, and Carling D.

Characterization of AMP-activated protein kinase gamma-subunit isoforms and their role in AMP binding. *The Biochemical journal* 346 Pt 3: 659-669, 2000.

- 8. **Corton JM, Gillespie JG, and Hardie DG**. Role of the AMP-activated protein kinase in the cellular stress response. *Curr Biol* 4: 315-324, 1994.
- Corton JM, Gillespie JG, Hawley SA, and Hardie DG. 5-aminoimidazole-4-carboxamide ribonucleoside. A specific method for activating AMPactivated protein kinase in intact cells? *European journal of biochemistry / FEBS* 229: 558-565, 1995.
- 10. de Lange P, Farina P, Moreno M, Ragni M, Lombardi A, Silvestri E,
  Burrone L, Lanni A, and Goglia F. Sequential changes in the signal transduction responses of skeletal muscle following food deprivation. *Faseb J* 20: 2579-2581, 2006.
- 11. de Lange P, Moreno M, Silvestri E, Lombardi A, Goglia F, and Lanni A.
   Fuel economy in food-deprived skeletal muscle: signaling pathways and
   regulatory mechanisms. *Faseb J* 2007.
- Durante PE, Mustard KJ, Park SH, Winder WW, and Hardie DG. Effects of endurance training on activity and expression of AMP-activated protein kinase isoforms in rat muscles. *American journal of physiology* 283: E178-186, 2002.
- Fujii N, Hayashi T, Hirshman MF, Smith JT, Habinowski SA, Kaijser L,
   Mu J, Ljungqvist O, Birnbaum MJ, Witters LA, Thorell A, and Goodyear

**LJ**. Exercise induces isoform-specific increase in 5'AMP-activated protein kinase activity in human skeletal muscle. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications* 273: 1150-1155, 2000.

- 14. **Hardie DG**. AMP-activated protein kinase as a drug target. *Annual review of pharmacology and toxicology* 47: 185-210, 2007.
- Hardie DG, Hawley SA, and Scott JW. AMP-activated protein kinase-development of the energy sensor concept. *The Journal of physiology* 574: 7-15, 2006.
- 16. Hawley SA, Davison M, Woods A, Davies SP, Beri RK, Carling D, and Hardie DG. Characterization of the AMP-activated protein kinase kinase from rat liver and identification of threonine 172 as the major site at which it phosphorylates AMP-activated protein kinase. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 271: 27879-27887, 1996.
- Hayashi T, Hirshman MF, Fujii N, Habinowski SA, Witters LA, and Goodyear LJ. Metabolic stress and altered glucose transport: activation of AMP-activated protein kinase as a unifying coupling mechanism. *Diabetes* 49: 527-531, 2000.
- Hayashi T, Hirshman MF, Kurth EJ, Winder WW, and Goodyear LJ.
   Evidence for 5' AMP-activated protein kinase mediation of the effect of muscle contraction on glucose transport. *Diabetes* 47: 1369-1373, 1998.
- Herzig S, Long F, Jhala US, Hedrick S, Quinn R, Bauer A, Rudolph D,
   Schutz G, Yoon C, Puigserver P, Spiegelman B, and Montminy M. CREB

regulates hepatic gluconeogenesis through the coactivator PGC-1. *Nature* 413: 179-183, 2001.

- 20. **Hickson RC**. Skeletal muscle cytochrome c and myoglobin, endurance, and frequency of training. *J Appl Physiol* 51: 746-749, 1981.
- Holmes BF, Kurth-Kraczek EJ, and Winder WW. Chronic activation of 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase increases GLUT-4, hexokinase, and glycogen in muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 87: 1990-1995, 1999.
- 22. Hurst D, Taylor EB, Cline TD, Greenwood LJ, Compton CL, Lamb JD, and Winder WW. AMP-activated protein kinase kinase activity and phosphorylation of AMP-activated protein kinase in contracting muscle of sedentary and endurance-trained rats. *American journal of physiology* 289: E710-715, 2005.
- 23. **Hutber CA, Hardie DG, and Winder WW**. Electrical stimulation inactivates muscle acetyl-CoA carboxylase and increases AMP-activated protein kinase. *The American journal of physiology* 272: E262-266, 1997.
- 24. Hutber CA, Rasmussen BB, and Winder WW. Endurance training attenuates the decrease in skeletal muscle malonyl-CoA with exercise. J Appl Physiol 83: 1917-1922, 1997.
- 25. Kurth-Kraczek EJ, Hirshman MF, Goodyear LJ, and Winder WW. 5' AMP-activated protein kinase activation causes GLUT4 translocation in skeletal muscle. *Diabetes* 48: 1667-1671, 1999.
- 26. Lochhead PA, Salt IP, Walker KS, Hardie DG, and Sutherland C. 5aminoimidazole-4-carboxamide riboside mimics the effects of insulin on the

expression of the 2 key gluconeogenic genes PEPCK and glucose-6phosphatase. *Diabetes* 49: 896-903, 2000.

- 27. McConell GK, Lee-Young RS, Chen ZP, Stepto NK, Huynh NN, Stephens TJ, Canny BJ, and Kemp BE. Short-term exercise training in humans reduces AMPK signalling during prolonged exercise independent of muscle glycogen. *The Journal of physiology* 568: 665-676, 2005.
- 28. Merrill GF, Kurth EJ, Hardie DG, and Winder WW. AICA riboside increases AMP-activated protein kinase, fatty acid oxidation, and glucose uptake in rat muscle. *The American journal of physiology* 273: E1107-1112, 1997.
- 29. **Muoio DM, Seefeld K, Witters LA, and Coleman RA**. AMP-activated kinase reciprocally regulates triacylglycerol synthesis and fatty acid oxidation in liver and muscle: evidence that sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase is a novel target. *The Biochemical journal* 338 (Pt 3): 783-791, 1999.
- 30. Nair A, and Vaidya VA. Cyclic AMP response element binding protein and brain-derived neurotrophic factor: molecules that modulate our mood? *Journal* of biosciences 31: 423-434, 2006.
- Ojuka EO. Role of calcium and AMP kinase in the regulation of mitochondrial biogenesis and GLUT4 levels in muscle. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 63: 275-278, 2004.
- Ouchi N, Shibata R, and Walsh K. AMP-activated protein kinase signaling stimulates VEGF expression and angiogenesis in skeletal muscle. *Circulation research* 96: 838-846, 2005.

- Rasmussen BB, and Winder WW. Effect of exercise intensity on skeletal muscle malonyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA carboxylase. *J Appl Physiol* 83: 1104-1109, 1997.
- 34. Reusch JE, and Klemm DJ. Inhibition of cAMP-response element-binding protein activity decreases protein kinase B/Akt expression in 3T3-L1 adipocytes and induces apoptosis. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 277: 1426-1432, 2002.
- 35. Rockl KS, Hirshman MF, Brandauer J, Fujii N, Witters LA, and Goodyear LJ. Skeletal muscle adaptation to exercise training: AMP-activated protein kinase mediates muscle fiber type shift. *Diabetes* 56: 2062-2069, 2007.
- 36. Rose AJ, Frosig C, Kiens B, Wojtaszewski JF, and Richter EA. Effect of endurance exercise training on Ca2+ calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II expression and signalling in skeletal muscle of humans. *The Journal of physiology* 583: 785-795, 2007.
- 37. Schimmack G, Defronzo RA, and Musi N. AMP-activated protein kinase:
   Role in metabolism and therapeutic implications. *Diabetes, obesity & metabolism* 8: 591-602, 2006.
- Shaywitz AJ, and Greenberg ME. CREB: a stimulus-induced transcription factor activated by a diverse array of extracellular signals. *Annual review of biochemistry* 68: 821-861, 1999.
- 39. Srere P. Citrate synthase. *Methods Enzymol* 13: 3-6, 1969.
- 40. Stapleton D, Mitchelhill KI, Gao G, Widmer J, Michell BJ, Teh T, House CM, Fernandez CS, Cox T, Witters LA, and Kemp BE. Mammalian AMP-

activated protein kinase subfamily. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 271: 611-614, 1996.

## Stephens TJ, Chen ZP, Canny BJ, Michell BJ, Kemp BE, and McConell GK. Progressive increase in human skeletal muscle AMPKalpha2 activity and ACC phosphorylation during exercise. *American journal of physiology* 282: E688-694, 2002.

- 42. Stoppani J, Hildebrandt AL, Sakamoto K, Cameron-Smith D, Goodyear LJ, and Neufer PD. AMP-activated protein kinase activates transcription of the UCP3 and HKII genes in rat skeletal muscle. *American journal of physiology* 283: E1239-1248, 2002.
- 43. Tardito D, Perez J, Tiraboschi E, Musazzi L, Racagni G, and Popoli M. Signaling pathways regulating gene expression, neuroplasticity, and neurotrophic mechanisms in the action of antidepressants: a critical overview. *Pharmacological reviews* 58: 115-134, 2006.
- 44. Taylor EB, Hurst D, Greenwood LJ, Lamb JD, Cline TD, Sudweeks SN, and Winder WW. Endurance training increases LKB1 and MO25 protein but not AMP-activated protein kinase kinase activity in skeletal muscle. *American journal of physiology* 287: E1082-1089, 2004.
- 45. Taylor EB, Lamb JD, Hurst RW, Chesser DG, Ellingson WJ, Greenwood LJ, Porter BB, Herway ST, and Winder WW. Endurance training increases skeletal muscle LKB1 and PGC-1alpha protein abundance: effects of time and intensity. *American journal of physiology* 289: E960-968, 2005.

- 46. Terada S, Goto M, Kato M, Kawanaka K, Shimokawa T, and Tabata I. Effects of low-intensity prolonged exercise on PGC-1 mRNA expression in rat epitrochlearis muscle. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications* 296: 350-354, 2002.
- 47. **Terada S, and Tabata I**. Effects of acute bouts of running and swimming exercise on PGC-1alpha protein expression in rat epitrochlearis and soleus muscle. *American journal of physiology* 286: E208-216, 2004.
- 48. Thomson DM, Porter BB, Tall JH, Kim HJ, Barrow JR, and Winder WW. Skeletal muscle and heart LKB1 deficiency causes decreased voluntary running and reduced muscle mitochondrial marker enzyme expression in mice. *American journal of physiology* 292: E196-202, 2007.
- 49. **Thornton C, Snowden MA, and Carling D**. Identification of a novel AMPactivated protein kinase beta subunit isoform that is highly expressed in skeletal muscle. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 273: 12443-12450, 1998.
- 50. Watson PA, Reusch JE, McCune SA, Leinwand LA, Luckey SW,
  Konhilas JP, Brown DA, Chicco AJ, Sparagna GC, Long CS, and Moore
  RL. Restoration of CREB function is linked to completion and stabilization of
  adaptive cardiac hypertrophy in response to exercise. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 293: H246-259, 2007.
- 51. Widegren U, Jiang XJ, Krook A, Chibalin AV, Bjornholm M, Tally M, Roth RA, Henriksson J, Wallberg-henriksson H, and Zierath JR.
  Divergent effects of exercise on metabolic and mitogenic signaling pathways in human skeletal muscle. *Faseb J* 12: 1379-1389, 1998.

- 52. **Winder WW**. Energy-sensing and signaling by AMP-activated protein kinase in skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 91: 1017-1028, 2001.
- 53. **Winder WW, and Hardie DG**. AMP-activated protein kinase, a metabolic master switch: possible roles in type 2 diabetes. *The American journal of physiology* 277: E1-10, 1999.
- 54. **Winder WW, and Hardie DG**. Inactivation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase and activation of AMP-activated protein kinase in muscle during exercise. *The American journal of physiology* 270: E299-304, 1996.
- 55. Winder WW, Holmes BF, Rubink DS, Jensen EB, Chen M, and Holloszy JO. Activation of AMP-activated protein kinase increases mitochondrial enzymes in skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 88: 2219-2226, 2000.
- 56. Wojtaszewski JF, Nielsen P, Hansen BF, Richter EA, and Kiens B. Isoform-specific and exercise intensity-dependent activation of 5'-AMPactivated protein kinase in human skeletal muscle. *The Journal of physiology* 528 Pt 1: 221-226, 2000.
- 57. Woods A, Azzout-Marniche D, Foretz M, Stein SC, Lemarchand P, Ferre P, Foufelle F, and Carling D. Characterization of the role of AMP-activated protein kinase in the regulation of glucose-activated gene expression using constitutively active and dominant negative forms of the kinase. *Molecular and cellular biology* 20: 6704-6711, 2000.
- 58. Xing J, Ginty DD, and Greenberg ME. Coupling of the RAS-MAPK pathway to gene activation by RSK2, a growth factor-regulated CREB kinase. *Science (New York, NY* 273: 959-963, 1996.

#### **FIGURE LEGENDS**

#### Figure 1

Citrate synthase activity in rat RQ (*A*), SOL (*B*), and WQ (*C*) of control, and endurance-trained rats measured in  $\mu$ mol/g/min. Values are means  $\pm$  SE (*n* = 10 for control and n = 18 for trained). \*Citrate synthase values were significantly different from control value (*P* < 0.05).

#### Figure 2

Western blot analysis of the phosphorylation of AMPK as measured by relative protein quantities of phosphothreonine-172 AMPK (P-AMPK). P-AMPK content was measured either between the three trained groups (TRC, TR1, and TR2) or between all groups (UTR, TRC, TR1, and TR2). *(A)* Relative P-AMPK content in RQ. *(B)* Relative P-AMPK content in SOL. *(C)* Relative P-AMPK content in WQ. †Significantly different from TRC. \*Significantly different from UTR (n = 6–10, P < 0.05).

#### Figure 3

Immunoprecipitation to determine AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activity in endurance-trained rat RQ after running 0 min (TRC), 30 min (TR1), or 2 hrs (TR2) measured in pmol<sup>-1</sup>·mg<sup>-1</sup>. Values are means  $\pm$  SE (n = 6). †AMPK activity was significantly greater compared to the TRC control (P < 0.05).

Western blot analysis of the phosphorylation of ACC by AMPK as measured by relative protein quantities of phosphoserine-79 ACC (P-ACC). P-ACC content was measured either between the three trained groups (TRC, TR1, and TR2) or between all groups (UTR, TRC, TR1, and TR2). *(A)* Relative P-ACC content in RQ. *(B)* Relative P-ACC content in SOL. *(C)* Relative P-ACC content in WQ. †Significantly different from TRC. \*Significantly different from UTR (n = 6–10, P < 0.05).

#### Figure 5

Western blot analysis of the phosphorylation of CREB at the AMPK phosphorylation site (Ser133) as measured by relative protein quantities of phosphoserine-133 CREB (P-CREB). P-CREB content was measured in rat RQ all groups (UTR, TRC, TR1, and TR2). \*Significantly different from UTR (n = 6-10, P < 0.05).

#### Figure 6

Hexokinase II protein relative abundance in rat RQ (*A*), SOL (*B*), and WQ (*C*) of control (UTR), and endurance-trained (TR) rats. Values are means  $\pm$  SE (*n* = 10 for UTR and n = 18 for TR). \*Hexokinase II values were significantly greater than UTR control value (*P* < 0.05).

UCP-3 protein relative abundance in rat RQ of control (UTR), and endurance-trained (TR) rats. Values are means  $\pm$  SE (n = 10 for UTR/untrained and n = 18 for TR/trained). \*UCP-3 value was significantly greater than UTR control value (P < 0.05).

#### Figure 8

Cytochrome C protein relative abundance in rat RQ (*A*), SOL (*B*), and WQ (*C*) of control (UTR), and endurance-trained (TR) rats. Values are means  $\pm$  SE (*n* = 10 for UTR and n = 18 for TR). \*Cytochrome C values were significantly greater than UTR control value (*P* < 0.05).

## Figure 9

Blood glucose concentrations (mM) in TRC, TR1, and TR2 rats.  $\dagger$ Significantly different from TRC (n = 6, *P* < 0.05).



Figure 2





Figure 4







Figure 6






Figure 8





Figure 9

## CURRICULUM VITAE

# DAVID G. CHESSER

894 N. 50 E. PROVO, UT 84604 PHONE (801) 369-8707 • DESTELLOBLANCO@HOTMAIL.COM

BRIGHAM YOUNG UNIVERSITY DEPARTMENT OF PHYSIOLOGY AND DEVELOPMENTAL BIOLOGY 574 WIDTSOE BUILDING PROVO, UT 84602

EDUCATION

Brigham Young University

BS, Biology, August 2006

Brigham Young University

- MS, Physiology and Developmental Biology, December 2007
- Thesis: Effects of Endurance Training on the AMPK Response to Exercise.

### WORK EXPERIENCE

Brigham Young University/Cougar welding • Metal worker, April 1999–February 2000	Provo, UT
Heritage Dental • Dental assistant, August 2002–April 2004	Provo, UT
Brigham Young University	Provo, UT

Research Assistant under Dr. William Winder, April 2004-present

#### EXTRACURRICULAR

- NCAA (division 1) track & field athlete for BYU, August 1999–April 2005.
- Assistant scoutmaster for Boy Scouts of America in Provo, UT, July 2004–April 2006.
- Volunteer at BYU Cancer Research Center, May 2006–May 2007.
- Member of BYU pre-medical club, October 2004–August 2006.
- Volunteer Spanish translator at Utah Valley Medical Center, April 2004-present.
- Volunteer at BYU's athletic department, January 2005–July 2005.
- Missionary for The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints in Sonora, Mexico, August 2000–August 2002.

- Member of Sigma Delta Pi (Spanish Honor Society) at BYU, August 2005.
- NCAA track & field All-American, March 2005.
- Eagle Scout Award, December 1996.
- Athlete Academic Center Scholar Athlete Award, April 2006.
- Mountain West Conference 400 meter champion, April 2005.

## ABSTRACTS & PUBLICATIONS

Chesser DG, Thompson BR, Auton TJ, Thomson DM, Winder WW. Effects of Endurance Training on the AMPK Response to Exercise. DIAEAZ 56 Supplement (1) A283 June, 2007.

Taylor EB, Ellingson WJ, Lamb JD, Chesser DG, Winder WW. Long-chain acyl-CoA esters inhibit phosphorylation of AMP-activated protein kinase at threonine-172 by LKB1/STRAD/MO25. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 288: E1055-E1061, 2005.

Taylor EB, Lamb JD, Hurst RW, Chesser DG, Ellingson WJ, Greenwood LJ, Porter BB, Herway ST, Winder WW. Endurance training increases skeletal muscle LKB1 and PGC-1alpha protein abundance: effects of time and intensity. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 289: E960-E968, 2005.

Taylor, EB, Ellingson WJ, Lamb JD, Chesser DG, Compton CL, Winder WW. Evidence against regulation of AMP-activated protein kinase and LKB1/STRAD/MO25 activity by creatine phosphate. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 290: E661-E669, 2006.

Ellingson WJ, Chesser DG, Winder WW. Effects of 3-phosphoglycerate and other metabolites on the activation of AMP-activated protein kinase by LKB1-STRAD-MO25. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 292: E400-E407, 2007.